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REGULAR MEETING

MADDEN ROOM
TOWN HALL
September 21, 2022

1. Call Meeting to Order

Mayor Pendleton called the meeting to order at 4:30 pm.
2. Roll Call

Members Present
Arthur Adduci, Board of Education
Chris Chemerka, Director of Finance and Operations, Board of Education 

Darrell Crowley, Director of Facility Services, Board of Education
Marek Kozikowski, Town Council (arrived at 4:35pm)

Clay Major, Director of Facilities

Andrew Paterna, Town Council 
Liz Pendleton, Mayor, Town Council
Scott Roberts, Assistant Town Manager/CIO/EM (Town Manager’s Designee)
Craig Zimmerman, Board of Education 

Members Absent
Michael Maniscalco, Town Manager
Jessica Waterhouse, Board of Education
Guests Present
Walter Summers, Fire Marshal

Jeffrey Doolittle, Town Engineer/Asst. Director of Public Works
John Caldwell, Superintendent of Parks

Molly Keays, Director of Parks & Recreation
3. Approval of Minutes for Previous Meeting 
Darrell Crowley made a motion to approve the minutes from July 20, 2022. Chris Chemerka seconded the motion. Art Adduci abstained from the vote. The motion passed with a roll call vote of 7 yes answers (Chris Chemerka, Darrell Crowley, Clay Major, Elizabeth Pendleton, Scott Roberts, Andrew Paterna, and Craig Zimmerman) and 1 abstention (Arthur Adduci).   
4. Discussion Items 
1.) Project Status and Close out of 20/21 Projects & 21/22 Projects
SW High School façade replacement- would like to close out the project with a remaining budget of 749,556 and return the funds to capital non-recurring account. 

Revaluation- project is on track and CIP funds will be used by the end of the current fiscal year. She expects to use all the money allotted for the revaluation. 

Town Hall Voip System- There is $4600.00 left to close out. 

Fire Alarms for Police Department and Community Center- Balance of $54,578. Project is closed out.
Fire Headquarters Generator- Balance of $720.00

Wapping Roof Replacement- Construction is complete. Punch list is complete. Waiting on a change order and will then begin the State reimbursement paperwork. 

Rye Street Pickle Ball Court- Will end up expending all funds. Project almost complete. Hope to have grand opening early October. 

Pleasant Valley Road over Podunk Bridge- Bridge is under design phase. 

Annex Retaining Wall- Project is closed. Balance of approximately $12-13k

Library Carpet Replacement- expect to finish in the next couple weeks and expect to be right on budget. 

HVAC Boilers at Fire HQ 1 & 2- Project is complete
2.) Projects Funding / Project Discussion for FY 22/23

Athletic Turf Repairs- scheduled to begin in November. 
Emergency Communications- DPI is working on site plan for TRACS. Marcus Communications will install the town-wide radio system at Sand Hill. Current balance on account is $70,345.00
Fire Station Security Upgrades- Authorized Venture to do $60,000 to do door security upgrades. Parts are on order and hope to receive them by April 2023. 
Revaluation- on budget

Plan of Conservation & Development- Received four RFP’s which are under review and hope to award the contract by mid-October. 

FEMA Hazard Mitigation Grant- Received $250,000 match. The update from FEMA is under review and will then need to be reviewed by DEEP. 
5. New Business
3.) Projects Funding / Project Discussion for FY 22/23
Pleasant Valley Bridge- Under design. Will need another $750,000. Will have an updated cost proposal once the design is completed.
Recreation Building/Office Space- Project is on hold. Some of the money was spent on engineering but was determined that they can’t put the building where they wanted to originally.

ADA Upgrades Town Hall – Working on installing sidewalk accessible route in front of upper parking lot. Fountains at PD are being retrofitted and replacing with ADA fountains. 

4.) Recreation – Rye Street Lights (John Caldwell)

Rye Street Park Lights – Two poles will retro fit the five existing poles. SW Soccer Club came to Parks and Recreation to ask for lights to spill down onto the soccer fields below. They went to Musco Lighting and consulted with an engineering firm to ask questions and was told that the poles that are currently there will not support LED lights to both sides due to the weight of the LED lights. They asked Musco Lighting to come up with a proposal to replace the poles with poles that will hold the lights and double bank the lights for football/softball and for soccer. The total cost will be $178,773.00 to outfit the five existing poles. The cost to change the two poles and double bank them is $340,000. South Windsor Soccer Club would like to pay for the additional $140,000 and the Town would put in the $200,000 allotted. 

Craig Zimmerman suggested that the mandated projects be prioritized and put money aside over a number of years to get the higher priority projects completed. Mayor Pendleton agreed and said priorities should be listed. Arthur Adduci recommended bucket funding and to break up the project list between regulatory requirements, maintenance requirements, failure point requirements and safety and security requirements to determine what projects have to be done and what are high priority. Scott Roberts asked if the bucket modeling should be for a specific projects or for projects that could be used for various projects. Mr. Adduci said the bucket modeling should be for specific projects with critical deadlines. Chris Chemerka gave an overview of projects that need prioritizing for the schools. Art Adduci suggested compiling a complexity score to take into account the amount of the project ask and the deadline for when the project should be completed. This will help to rank the projects. Scott Roberts said that he will get the staff together to come up with a complexity score for their projects. Andy Paterna explained that in the past if a developer came to the Town and were unable to meet all of the requirements, they would make a donation to the Community Improvements Fund. Mayor Pendleton asked Scott Roberts if he could speak to the Town Manager to see if this is a possibility. Councilor Kozikowski said that another way this could be accomplished would be to take a certain amount of dollars from the permit revenues to a dedicated account to help fund some of the projects. Mr. Summers suggested that the Town send it out to referendum as in the past. 

6. Old Business
Chris Chemerka made a motion to move $749,556 masonry bond to the capital non-recurring account to the Phillip R. Smith School for two portable classrooms and send it to Town Council for public hearing.  Clay Major seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. 

7. 
Adjournment
Darrell Crowley made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Clay Major seconded

the motion. The meeting was adjourned at 5:44 pm.
Next Meeting: October 19, 2022
Respectfully submitted,
Katherine Senerth

Executive Assistant 
